

"Give me your tired, your poor, your huddled masses yearning to breathe free, the wretched refuse of your teeming shore. Send these, the homeless, tempest-tossed to me, I lift my lamp beside the golden door!" 1

# LAND OF THE FREE? IMMIGRATION DETENTION IN THE UNITED STATES

DEREK C. JULIUS

any see the "golden door" to the United States as a beacon of freedom, opportunity, and a better life than what they left behind. But for some noncitizens—"aliens" as they are defined by current immigration law—that "golden door" leads to an immigration detention center, where they must await: (1) agency determinations on their removability and any applications for relief and protection from removal or (2) execution of a final order of removal from the United States. Indeed, the United States uses immigration detention as "a tool of immigration enforcement—to effectuate the deportation of those who are removable under the law and to prevent danger to the community during this process." Particularly important to understanding immigration detention is that such detention is considered civil or administrative, not criminal. Thus, not all rights and protections afforded those in criminal proceedings (e.g., counsel at government expense) attach in this context.<sup>4</sup>

As President Donald J. Trump's administration took office, many questions remained as to how it would ultimately craft and implement its immigration-detention policies. While President Trump's campaign platform provided indications, after taking office, he issued two immigration enforcement and border security related executive orders—implemented through agency memoranda and discussed herein—that answered some questions, left others open, and prompted new ones. But immigration-detention policies do not exist in a vacuum, nor are they the product of a single person's ideology. History has shown that such policies generally reflect the social and political forces of the time. The world currently is grappling with: rising numbers of migrant children and families; increasing recognition of lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender (LGBT) people; apparent resurging nationalist ideology and xenophobia, domestically and abroad; and continuing concerns about terrorism, crime, and national security. This combination of forces creates a complicated backdrop. A review of relevant historical policies and cases may help contextualize contemporary issues in immigration detention and hopefully guide the formulation of—or at least advocacy for—better policies and practices.

### Historical Evolution<sup>5</sup>

### Constitutional Underpinnings and Plenary Power

The Constitution does not explicitly address the federal government's authority over immigration—let alone detention of aliens. Indeed, the Constitution does not use the word "alien" at all; rather,

it variously guarantees rights and privileges to "people," "persons," "citizens," and "subjects." And, as "persons," aliens who enter the United States are entitled to due process protection regarding the deprivation of liberty. But jurisprudence shows that the extent of such protection typically depends on a particular alien's ties to the United States and national security considerations. Aliens who believe their immigration detention is unlawful typically seek judicial redress through filing a petition for a writ of habeas corpus.

The Supreme Court held that "the government of the United States has broad, undoubted power over the subject of immigration and the status of aliens." As most recently recognized by the Court, that authority rests, in part, on the government's constitutional power to "establish an [sic] uniform Rule of Naturalization" and its inherent power as sovereign to control and conduct relations with foreign nations. The Supreme Court has routinely declared that immigration falls within Congress' and the executive branch's "plenary power." And without exception, the Supreme Court has upheld Congress' "plenary power to make rules for the admission of aliens and to exclude those who possess those characteristics which Congress has forbidden." <sup>10</sup>

Under this authority, over the last 200-plus years, Congress has enacted numerous pieces of legislation addressing which aliens should be allowed into the United States, who should be deported, and who should be detained pending resolution of those questions. <sup>11</sup> In turn, the executive branch has implemented policies and procedures to effectuate these legislative mandates.

### Alien and Sedition Acts

The fledgling United States wasted no time in confronting the issue of alien detention. In 1798—the same year the U.S. Constitution officially came into effect—Congress passed, and President John Adams signed into law, four bills known as the Alien and Sedition Acts. These included the Alien Enemy Act of 1798, allowing the president to detain and deport any male citizen of a hostile nation above the age of 14 during times of war.<sup>12</sup>

The Federalist-controlled Congress ostensibly passed the Alien and Sedition Acts to protect national security during an undeclared war with France. But modern historians now largely agree that the primary motive was actually to decrease the number of voters who disagreed with the Federalist Party. At the time, most immigrants living in the United States supported Thomas Jefferson and the Democratic-Republicans, the Federalists' political rivals. Although political authorities reportedly created deportation lists, many immigrants voluntarily left the United States during debate over the Alien and Sedition Acts, and President Adams ultimately never signed a deportation order.

In 1800, after an electoral campaign dominated by denouncement of the Alien and Sedition Acts, Thomas Jefferson was elected president, and Democratic-Republicans gained control of Congress. They allowed the Sedition Act and Alien Friends Act to expire in 1800 and 1801, respectively, and repealed the Naturalization Act in 1802. The Alien Enemies Act, however, remained—and became the first (and oldest) statute authorizing alien detention. <sup>15</sup>

### Westward Expansion, Immigration Act of 1882, and Chinese Exclusion

The 19th century saw the westward expansion of the United States—all the way to California, where gold was discovered in 1848. The demand for cheap labor to work in the mines and building projects to develop the frontier—along with unrest in China—led to a significant increase in Chinese migration to the American West. 16 The Chinese migrants were largely tolerated until the economy weakened after the Civil War, and California labor leaders and politicians blamed them for depressing workers' wages. 17 Animosity toward Chinese migrants grew to the point where the 1878 California Constitutional Convention appealed to Congress to take measures to prevent their further immigration. 18

In 1882, Congress passed two significant immigration laws: (1) the Immigration Act of 1882, which for the first time specified that the federal government—rather than the states—had responsibility for regulating immigration and prohibited entry convicts, paupers, "mental defectives," and other aliens likely to become public charges; and (2) the Chinese Exclusion Act, which specifically prohibited Chinese laborers from entering the United States—the first in what would become a series of immigration laws that barred entry to people of specific ethnicities and nationalities. <sup>20</sup>

Litigation about the Chinese Exclusion Act and its subsequent amendments helped build the jurisprudential foundation of federal control over immigration, including the ability to detain those subject to removal. Chae Chang Ping v. United States arguably provided the initial basis for the plenary power doctrine, discussed supra, which was premised on national sovereignty. In Wong Wing v. United States, the Supreme Court struck down a provision that imposed "hard labor" for Chinese Exclusion Act violators, but held that deportation proceedings "would be vain if those accused could not be held in custody pending the inquiry into their true character." 22

Lawful immigration detention was therefore determined not to be punishment, but an administrative function of border control.<sup>23</sup>

### Industrial Revolution, Mass Migration, and Alien Inspection Stations

On the East Coast, the late 19th century situation was not much better for European migrants. American nativists routinely invoked the "increasingly resonant logic of heredity and race." Drawn in part by the industrializing cities and the need for cheap labor, "new" Europeans often found themselves viewed as "increasingly drawn from the nations of southern and eastern Europe—peoples which have got not great good for themselves out of the race wars of centuries, [and have] ... remained hopelessly upon the lowest plane of industrial life." The large number of people seeking entry to the country resulted in the need to better process those arrivals—particularly for an America that had become communicable-disease conscious.

Against this backdrop, Congress enacted the Immigration Act of 1891, and instituted immigration detention as an administrative tool to ensure that aliens were "properly housed, fed, and cared for," pending a screening, which generally led to entry to the United States. <sup>27</sup> For the next 60 years, the United States had a policy of detaining all aliens seeking entry—at least for the period of time that it took to complete medical checks. <sup>28</sup> Two years later, the Immigration Act of 1893 made it "the duty every inspector of arriving alien immigrants to detain for a special inquiry ... every person who may not appear to him to be clearly and beyond doubt entitled to admission." <sup>29</sup>

The best known—and busiest—of the admission stations was Ellis Island in New York Harbor, where 12 million people passed between 1892 and 1954. Most arrival inspections occurred before 1924, after which Ellis Island was largely used as a detention and deportation station. A sister facility, Angel Island, was opened in San Francisco Bay in 1910. Arriving aliens generally were only detained for a few hours to complete the inspection process—with longer periods of detention for those with health problems; and a small percentage of aliens whose status needed to be determined, or who were among the 2 percent of arrivals who were denied entry to the United States and needed to be deported.

### Wartime Immigration Detention

In 1917, the United States entered World War I. That same year, over President Woodrow Wilson's veto, Congress enacted its most comprehensive immigration legislation to date, the Immigration Act of 1917, which reflected a rise in nativism. At ather than regulating immigration as prior acts had, this act restricted immigration from most Asian countries and imposed a literacy requirement on admission. The act also increased the executive's discretion to decide the fate of deportable aliens, but it did not indicate for how long aliens could be detained. To fill gaps, courts imposed a so-called "reasonable time limit" of four months in immigration detention.

On April 6, 1917, President Wilson delivered Proclamation 1364 and invoked the Alien Enemies Act of 1789, which as discussed above, had remained good law after the Alien and Sedition Crisis. Themy aliens who failed to comply with U.S. laws and refrain from actual hostility or giving information, aid, and comfort to the enemy were "liable to restraint, or to give security, or to remove and depart from the United States." Ultimately, over 2,000 enemy aliens—male German nationals over 14 years old—were interned in camps until the end of the war. "

In 1933, the United States unified two bureaus into a single agency, the Immigration and Naturalization Service (INS) and in the Department of Labor. 40 In 1940, INS transferred to the Department of Justice, where it remained for the rest of its existence.<sup>41</sup>

Detention under the auspices of the Alien Enemies act of 1789 was again used during World War II. On Feb. 19, 1942—shortly after the Japanese attack on Pearl Harbor—President Franklin D. Roosevelt issued Executive Order 9066, which forcibly relocated all people of Japanese ancestry—including aliens and citizens—on the United States' West Coast to internment camps. 42 Of the nearly 120,000 people forcibly relocated and interned, nearly two-thirds were U.S. citizens. 43 Decades later, the United States provided compensation to former internees.

### Immigration and Naturalization Act of 1952 and the Cold War

Following World War II, the world faced an unprecedented migratory and displacement crisis and the rise of communism—both influencing U.S. immigration law and detention policies. Over President Harry S. Truman's veto, Congress passed the Immigration and Nationality Act of 1952 (INA), which—although significantly amended over the years—remains the primary basis for immigration law today.<sup>44</sup>

In 1952, the Supreme Court also issued its decision in Carlson v. Landon. 45 Carlson involved a challenge brought by aliens detained by INS under what Justice Felix Frankfurter viewed as the mistaken "conception that Congress had made [alien Communists] in effect unbailable"—despite the fact that the attorney general ostensibly had discretion to release these aliens on bond. 46 The aliens acknowledged that they were Communist Party members and therefore removable, but challenged their immigration detention because there had been no finding that they were unlikely to appear for deportation proceedings when ordered.  $^{47}\,\mathrm{The}$  Supreme Court rejected claims that they were entitled to release if they did not pose a flight risk because "detention is necessarily a part of this deportation procedure." 48

A year later, in 1953, the Supreme Court decided Shaughnessy v. United States ex rel. Mezei, in which it upheld the constitutionality of Mezei's 21-month immigration detention. 49 Mezei, who had lived in the United States for more than 25 years, left and spent 19 months in Hungary; when he returned, he was permanently excluded from the United States on national security grounds under 8 C.F.R. § 175.57. Because no other country would grant him entry, he became stranded on Ellis Island for 21 months without a hearing and petitioned the courts for a writ of habeas corpus. The Supreme Court held that Mezei was an entrant under the regulation and thus had no rights and no protections under the Constitution.<sup>50</sup>

Immigration detention remained a relatively low profile until 1979 and 1980, when an influx of people from Cuba and Haiti began arriving on American shores. When Cuban President Fidel Castro refused to take back many of the Cuban migrants, many Americans grew concerned that they were criminals or public safety threats. In sorting out which of these migrants should be allowed to stay, the government detained them at numerous centers in Florida, Arkansas, Pennsylvania, and Georgia. Ultimately, the government paroled most of the Cubans into the United States in 1981 after finding that they were not dangers to the community.<sup>51</sup>

### The Rise of 'Crimmigration' and Mandatory Detention

In the 1980s, Congress amended the INA several times "to deal more effectively and expeditiously with the involvement of aliens in serious criminal activities, particularly narcotics trafficking."52 In 1986, Congress classified all controlled substances as drugs for purposes of establishing exclusions and deportation under immigration laws.<sup>53</sup> The Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1988 (ADAA) introduced the term "aggravated felony" to the INA, resulting in a new category of deportable aliens. ADAA also mandated that an alien convicted of an aggravated felony be detained during deportation proceedings.<sup>54</sup> Immigration aggravated felonies originally only included murder, drug trafficking crimes, illicit trafficking in firearms or destructive devices, or any attempt or conspiracy to commit such act in the United States. But over the years, Congress greatly expanded the "aggravated felony" definition—which today consists of at least 18 subparts.<sup>55</sup>

Within a matter of months in 1996, Congress passed two major immigration bills: (1) Antiterrorism and Effective Death Penalty Act, 56 which in relevant part expanded deportability grounds and provided broader mandates for detaining criminal aliens; and (2) the Illegal Immigration Reform and Immigrant Responsibility Act (IIRI-RA),<sup>57</sup> which also expanded the scope of criminal removability.

Perhaps IIRIRA's most significant addition, however, was an explicit mandatory detention provision for most criminal aliens during the pendency of their removal proceedings. Under 8 U.S.C. § 1226(c) (known to immigration practitioners as "INA § 236(c)"), the Department of Homeland Security (DHS) ostensibly lacks all discretion to release certain categories of aliens on bond. For other aliens, they could be released on bond on a case-by-case basis, depending on their risk of flight and danger to the community. Under 8 U.S.C. § 1231(a)(6), those with an administratively final removal order are to be held in custody for a 90-day removal period.

In the following years, courts grappled with the mandatory detention system; ultimately, resulting in two landmark Supreme Court immigration detention decisions. First, the Supreme Court in Zadvydas v. Davis,58 which arose when some countries refused to take back deportees. Zadvydas held that "indefinite detention" of aliens with administratively final removal orders raised constitutional concerns under the Fifth Amendment due process clause. Accordingly, the Supreme Court adopted a presumptively reasonable six-month period of detention, after which judicial review was appropriate to review the likelihood that the government could remove the alien in the "reasonably foreseeable future." To be sure, however, simply keeping such an alien in detention more than six months does not mean that such detention has presumptively become unreasonable—and certain actions, including the alien's noncompliance with obtaining travel documents or otherwise obstructing the removal order, can toll the removal period and impact the reasonableness of continued post-order detention beyond the six-month mark.

Two years later, in *Demore v. Kim*, the Supreme Court upheld the constitutionality of 8 U.S.C. § 1226(c)'s mandatory detention provision for most criminal aliens "for the brief period necessary for their removal proceedings."59 In its decision, the Supreme Court cited statistics showing that detention in the majority of cases lasted less than 90 days, while most cases were completed in a few months. 60

## **Current Issues in Immigration Detention**

### From INS to DHS

The Homeland Security Act of 2002 created the modern immigration enforcement structure. 61 The INS's functions were divided between three agencies within the newly created DHS: Customs and Border Patrol (CBP), Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE), and

U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS). ICE has primary responsibility for detention and removal operations. In executing these responsibilities, ICE currently focuses on two core missions: (1) identifying and apprehending criminal aliens and other priority aliens in the United States; and (2) detention and removal of those individuals apprehended in the United States' interior and those CBP apprehends patrolling the nation's borders. The current immigration detention statutes that DHS administers are found at 8 U.S.C. § 1226 (apprehension and detention of aliens), which govern immigration detention before an alien has an administratively final removal order, and 8 U.S.C. § 1231 (detention and removal of aliens ordered removed), which governs post-order immigration detention.

The United States currently operates the largest immigration detention system in the world, utilizing approximately 250 detention facilities. During Fiscal Year (FY) 2015, ICE housed a total of 307,310 detainees, although only a fraction of that population at any single time; ICE's average daily population (ADP) for FY 2015 was 28,168.<sup>63</sup> In FY 2015, approximately 84 percent of ICE's ADP was male and 16 percent were women.<sup>64</sup> These numbers are actually down from the FY 2012 high of 477,523 detainees during the year—a time when Congress mandated that ICE "maintain" 34,000 detention beds at all times. Notably, "maintaining" a detention bed does not necessarily mean that a person must "fill" or "occupy" that bed. Congress lowered the bed quota based on decreased illegal border crossings.<sup>65</sup> For FY 2017, ICE requested \$1.748 billion to fund maintenance of 30,913 beds.<sup>66</sup>

In November 2016, DHS Secretary Jeh Johnson announced a surge in apprehensions along the Southwest border: 46,195 in October, compared to 39,501 in September and 37,048 in August. As a result of this surge, approximately 41,000 aliens were in immigration detention as of November 2016.67 Secretary Johnson authorized ICE to acquire additional detention space for single adults so that those apprehended at the border can be removed as soon as possible. 68

But following President Trump's inauguration, the number of apprehensions at the border fell. For example, according to CBP data, February 2017 numbers (18,762) were down 40 percent from January 2017 (31,578); March 2017 numbers (roughly 12,000) were down 35 percent from February 2017 and 63 percent from March 2016. Some experts attribute this, at least in part, to President Trump's issuance of certain executive orders, including: (1) Enhancing Public Safety in the Interior of the United States, and (2) Border Security and Immigration Enforcement Improvements. Among other things, these orders:

- $\bullet \quad \hbox{specified immigration-enforcement priorities};$
- called for increased hiring of immigration officers (10,000) and border patrol agents (5,000);
- reinstituted a program (Secured Communities) to facilitate cooperation between immigration authorities and other law enforcement agencies;
- directed relevant Cabinet officials to "allocate all legally available
  resources to immediately construct, operate, control, or establish
  contracts to construct, operate, or control facilities to detain
  aliens at or near the land border with Mexico", and to assign
  asylum officers and immigration judges to conduct appropriate
  interviews and proceedings in those facilities;
- and specifically directed the DHS secretary, to the extent permitted by law, to ensure the detention of aliens apprehended for immigration-law violations pending the outcome of their removal

proceedings or removal from the United States and to end the so-called "catch and release" practice of routinely releasing aliens into the United States after apprehension for immigration-law violations.  $^{70}$ 

### Modern Crimmigration

Removal Priorities. As of April 2017, ICE focuses its resources on removing aliens identified by President Trump's executive order. In a Feb. 20 memorandum, to "maximize the benefit to public safety, to stem unlawful migration and to prevent fraud and misrepresentation," DHS Secretary John Kelly directed DHS personnel to prioritize for removal those aliens Congress described in:

- INA § 212(a)(2), 8 U.S.C. § 1182(a)(2) (inadmissible on criminal grounds);
- INA § 212(a)(3), 8 U.S.C. § 1182(a)(3) (inadmissible on national security and terrorism related grounds);
- INA § 212(a)(6)(C), 8 U.S.C. § 1182(a)(6)(C) (inadmissible on misrepresentation and fraud grounds);
- INA §§ 235(b) and (c), 8 U.S.C. §§ 1225(b) and (c) (subject to expedited removal proceedings for inadmissible arriving aliens or removal without further hearing on national security or other grounds); and
- INA §§ 237(a)(2) and (4), 8 U.S.C. §§ 1227(a)(2) and (4) (deportable on criminal or national security and related grounds).

Secretary Kelly further directed that, regardless of the basis for an alien's removability, DHS personnel should prioritize removable aliens who:

- have been convicted of any criminal offense;
- have been charged with any criminal offense that has not been resolved:
- have committed acts that constitute a chargeable criminal offense:
- have engaged in fraud or willful misrepresentation in connection with any official matter before a government agency;
- have abused any program related to receipt of public benefits;
- are subject to a final order of removal but have not complied with their legal obligation to depart the United States; or
- in the judgment of an immigration officer, otherwise pose a risk to public safety or national security.

Secretary Kelly authorized the ICE director, CBP commissioner, and USCIS director to issue further guidance to allocate appropriate resources to prioritize enforcement activities within the above categories. He gave the specific example of prioritizing enforcement activities against removable aliens convicted of felonies or who are involved in gang activity or drug trafficking. To the extent they conflicted with those in the Feb. 20 memorandum and with certain enumerated exceptions (notably prior guidance for applying to prosecutorial discretion for individuals who came to the United States as children), Secretary Kelly's Feb. 20, 2017 memorandum explicitly rescinded "all existing conflicting directives, memoranda, or field guidance regarding the enforcement of our immigration laws and priorities for removal." In many ways, current enforcement priorities are a continuation and extension of previous prioritizations—focusing on national security threats and criminals, many of whom were

subject to mandatory detention during removal proceedings.

Secure Communities and the Priority Enforcement Program. In July 2015, based on the priority of removing convicted criminals and in an attempt to gain the support of many state and local jurisdictions that had been uncooperative with ICE, DHS ended the Secure Communities program and replaced it with the Priority Enforcement Program (PEP). Secure Communities was a 2008 Bush administration initiative—expanded by the Obama administration—originally designed to fully integrate immigration and law enforcement databases. Under Secure Communities, local law enforcement officials shared information concerning aliens with federal immigration authorities—including lawfully present and undocumented aliens—who had been arrested.

In particular, Secure Communities raised questions about ICE's use of "immigration detainers"—documents ICE uses to notify other law enforcement agencies of its interest in taking custody of specific aliens in those agencies' detention. 75 ICE, and before it INS, had used immigration detainers as a means of obtaining custody of and detaining aliens for removal purposes since at least 1950.76 Notably, under Secure Communities, ICE sometimes asked other agencies to continue detaining the alien not more than 48 hours "beyond the time when the subject would have otherwise been released from ... custody to allow DHS to take custody of the subject."<sup>77</sup> But, while ICE emphasized that under Secure Communities it prioritized criminal aliens—particularly "aggravated felons," other felons, and those convicted of three or more misdemeanors—reports surfaced of detainers issued for aliens without criminal convictions or single misdemeanor offenses.  $^{78}$  As a result, several state and local law enforcement jurisdictions adopted policies of declining ICE immigration detainer requests for at least some aliens, and numerous lawsuits were filed challenging detainer practices. 79

Ultimately, Secure Communities came under criticism for targeting a number of aliens who committed seemingly minor, nonviolent offenses.  $^{80}$ 

In July 2015, PEP became fully operational and replaced Secure Communities. Like Secure Communities, PEP "continue[d] to rely on fingerprint-based biometric data submitted during bookings by state and local law enforcement agencies to the Federal Bureau of Investigation for criminal background checks." However, detainers under PEP were to be used only for aliens with convictions—rather than just arrests—for crimes that are described in ICE's priorities memo. However, as discussed, President Trump called for the reinstitution of the Secure Communities Program, which DHS Secretary Kelly specifically implemented in his Feb. 20, 2017, Enforcement of the Immigration Laws to Serve the National Interest memo, which terminated the PEP program and restored Secure Communities.

### Mandatory and Prolonged Detention Revisited

With the official prioritization of criminal aliens, and increased enforcement generally, more aliens in removal proceedings find themselves subject to 8 U.S.C. § 1226(c)'s "mandatory detention," which the Supreme Court previously upheld as constitutional in *Demore v. Kim.* But immigration court backlogs have resulted in removal proceedings taking much longer than they did in years past—some aliens being detained for years, waiting for their cases to be completed before the immigration court and Board of Immigration Appeals. Thus, courts have struggled to apply the *Zadvydas* and *Demore* holdings in the modern context. This has resulted in a circuit split in

approaches to mandatory and prolonged detention: (1) a "reasonable period" administered on a case-by-case basis and (2) a bright-line six-month/180-day approach.

The First, Third, Sixth, and Eleventh Circuits have adopted a "reasonableness" interpretation to prolonged detention, holding that an alien can only be held in immigration detention for a "reasonable" period without being provided a bond hearing. <sup>85</sup> In contrast, the Ninth and Second Circuits adopted a bright-line six-month/180-day period interpretation. <sup>86</sup> Under this approach, an alien who is otherwise subject to mandatory detention must be given a bond hearing after six months in detention. The Ninth Circuit's most recent case, *Rodriguez v. Robbins*, brought the issue of mandatory and prolonged detention back before the Supreme Court. <sup>87</sup>

The Supreme Court heard the *Rodriguez* oral argument on Nov. 30, 2016. But on Dec. 15, 2016, the Supreme Court issued a supplemental briefing order, directing the parties and any amici to address whether the Constitution—rather than a proper interpretation of the immigration statutes—requires the result the Ninth Circuit reached. As University of Texas School of Law professor Steve Vladeck—who also joined in a *Rodriguez amicus* brief—observed, "if the justices tackle the extent to which the Constitution does or does not compel the Ninth Circuit's bottom line, [*Rodriguez*] now may force the Court to answer" a number of significant unanswered questions, including:

- whether circumstances exist in which the government may constitutionally detain aliens pending removal for more than six months without violating due process;
- the meaning and continuing vitality of *Mezei*, which has often been read to hold that aliens physically "stopped at the border" such as some *Rodriguez* plaintiffs—do not have due process rights;
- whether and when IIRIRA's mandatory detention requirements raise procedural and/or substantive due process problems; and
- the standard of review the Constitution requires in cases in which it requires judicial review of ongoing detention.<sup>88</sup>

If the Supreme Court addresses any of these questions, the ramifications for immigration-detention litigation could be profound.

### Privatization of Immigration Detention

Not all aliens are detained in ICE owned-and-operated facilities. ICE contracts with state and local jails and for-profit prison corporations to house aliens—justifying such actions as a cost-cutting measure. In 2014, the immigration-detention-bed breakdown was as follows: 11 percent ICE facility; 18 percent for-profit detention facilities under contract with ICE; 24 percent in state and local government detention facilities that exclusively house aliens for ICE; 28 percent in state and local detention facilities that also house criminal defendants and convicts; and 19 percent in U.S. Marshals Service facilities. In 2014, of those aliens who were detained, 62 percent were housed in facilities run by private companies; that rose to 73 percent in 2016.

As of 2015, for-profit prison corporations administered nine of the country's 10 largest immigration-detention centers. <sup>92</sup> Critics argue that the growth in privatization to congressional bed quotas and contracts has led to administrative decisions to detain—rather than release—otherwise bond eligible aliens, including vulnerable detainees such as asylum-seekers and LGBT people. <sup>93</sup> Critics also highlight that

DHS is the largest federal client of the private-prison industry. <sup>94</sup> For example, according to February 2016 Security and Exchange Commission filings, ICE contracts account for 24 percent of Correction Corporation of America's 2015 \$1.79 billion revenue and 17.7 percent of The GEO Group Inc.'s 2015 \$1.8 billion revenue. <sup>95</sup>

After the U.S. Department of Justice's Aug. 18, 2016, announcement that it would phase out the use of private prisons to house criminal inmates, critics called on ICE to follow suit for immigration detainees. Secretary Johnson directed the Homeland Security Advisory Council to evaluate the situation and submit a report by Nov. 30, 2016. After a two-month investigation by a six-member subcommittee made up of former law enforcement leaders, legal experts, and advocates, the report was submitted to the council. In part, the report called for greater oversight and monitoring of immigration detention facilities; on a vote, the council panel upheld these provisions. 96 However, 17 of the 24 members of the council panel voted to support a dissent that was included in the report, in which one of the authors criticized "the [majority's] conclusion that reliance on private prisons should, or inevitably must, continue."97 The report and the council's vote nonetheless were advisory and nonbinding, with any final decisions to be made by the agency's director; Secretary Johnson apparently did not act and left the matter to his successor in the Trump administration, which has not officially addressed the report.98

### **Detention Conditions and Medical Care**

While immigration detention is not criminal detention, the conditions often resemble jails—with detainees wearing uniforms, traveling to immigration court appearances in handcuffs, and residing in detention cells. But, in August 2009, then ICE Assistant Secretary John Morton announced that ICE would reform its system to create a "truly civil detention system," and ICE created a new Office of Detention Policy and Planning to design and implement that system. <sup>99</sup> Nonetheless, advocates continued to express concerns over the detention conditions—and medical care in particular, which allegedly contributed to the deaths of some immigration detainees.

In February 2012, ICE released its 2011 Performance-Based National Detention Standards. Among other things, these new standards:

- expand some medical and privacy protections for vulnerable populations (e.g., women, elderly, LGBT detainees);
- during initial intake and assignment to various levels of security facility, give "special consideration" to factors that raise the risk of "vulnerability, victimization, or assault" of the detainee during detention (e.g., transgender identity, elderly, pregnant, or physically or mentally disabled);
- expand medical care offered to women in ICE detention; and
- strengthen oversight of the process through which detainees may file grievances.<sup>100</sup>

Historically, critics have argued that a large obstacle to improving immigration detention conditions is that ICE's detention guidelines are not mandatory. But, as shown in a February 2016 U.S. Government Accountability Office Report and others, ICE continues working to improve its management and oversight of detention centers and the provision of medical care to immigration detainees. <sup>101</sup>

### Changing Detention Demographics and Vulnerable Populations

In 2015, ICE reported a continuing decrease in illegal entries by Mexicans, while illegal entries by those from Central America—especially the Northern Triangle countries (Honduras, Guatemala, and El Salvador)—continued to increase.  $^{102}$  In 2014 and 2016, DHS reported that Central Americans outnumbered Mexicans intercepted at the border.  $^{103}$  As discussed supra, after a period of decreased border apprehensions, they significantly increased along the Southwest border in the final months of 2016, including a number of unaccompanied children, families, and asylum-seekers—vulnerable populations that present special concerns in immigration detention.  $^{104}$  But also as discussed supra, the number of 2017 apprehensions has significantly dropped.

Families and Children. In mid-2014, the United States experienced an influx of tens of thousands of children from Central America. Immigration law distinguishes between accompanied and unaccompanied alien children, and they are treated differently for immigration purposes. Unaccompanied alien children are those under the age of 18 years, who have no lawful immigration status and no parent or legal guardian in the United States available to provide care and custody. With limited exceptional circumstances, any federal department or agency—including ICE—must transfer any unaccompanied alien children to the Department of Health & Human Services Office of Refugee Resettlement's custody within 72 hours of determining that they are unaccompanied alien children. 104

On the other hand, accompanied alien children are sometimes detained by ICE at family residential facilities with their mothers and siblings, a practice that has proved controversial. In June 2015, DHS Secretary Johnson announced a new approach to family detention, saying "once a family has established eligibility for asylum or other relief under our laws, long-term detention is an inefficient use of our resources and should be discontinued." Nonetheless, litigation remains ongoing in the Ninth Circuit in Flores v. Lynch, regarding a 1997 settlement agreement that set minimum nationwide standards for the detention, release and treatment of minors in DHS custody. A Central District of California judge found that detaining mothers and children violated the 1997 settlement, and ordered DHS to release class members subject to specific provisions of the agreement during removal proceedings; DHS's appeal of that ruling remains pending. 106

Mentally Ill. Detained aliens with serious mental illnesses and disabilities also present unique challenges—particularly as it relates to the general premise that removal proceedings are civil, and aliens are not entitled to counsel at government expense. These individuals are the subject of a long-running class action in the Central District of California, Franco-Gonzalez v. Holder. In April 2013, the court entered a permanent injunction in which it ruled that alien class members (only aliens in certain Western states) who were determined to be incompetent to represent themselves before an immigration judge must be provided with legal representation under the Rehabilitation Act as a reasonable accommodation for their disabilities. 107

LGBT. LGBT immigration detainees also face unique challenges. Many critics allege that such individuals suffer harassment and physical and sexual abuse by detention facility staff and fellow detainees. Critics also assert that certain measures ostensibly designed to protect LGBT detainees—such as protective custody, in which the LGBT detainee is isolated from other detainees—are themselves abusive. A 2013 Center for America Program Freedom of

Information Act request revealed over 200 reports of abuse with ICE from 2008-2013 that mentioned the detainee's sexual orientation or gender identity, but ICE does not otherwise keep track of complaints in this way. <sup>108</sup> Since 2011, ICE contracted with the Santa Ana City Jail in California to maintain a number of beds specifically for LGBT individuals, but the Santa Ana City Jail recently decided to phase out that contract, forcing ICE to relocate these individuals. In 2017, ICE will open a new facility in Texas, which will have 36 beds designated for transgender detainees. <sup>109</sup>

### **Future**

Much remains unsettled in the area of immigration detention—including the interpretation of "mandatory" detention for criminal alien detainees. This unsettledness is amplified now that the country is in the midst of transitioning from one presidential administration with its set of policies, practices, and priorities to a new one. And as discussed, the incoming administration's post-election policies, practices, and priorities have yet to be explicitly defined and implemented. Donald Trump's immigration plans during his campaign included: detaining "anyone who illegally crosses the border" "until they are removed out of our country"; "mov[ing] criminal aliens out day one, in joint operations with local, state, and federal law enforcement"; and enforcing "all immigration laws" and tripling the number of ICE agents. 110

These pre-election policies seem to have largely followed his inauguration and continue—if not further—the prior prioritization of criminal offenders in removal proceedings and expand use of immigration detention. As history has shown, the implementation of immigration detention policies reflect the social and political forces of the time. And our time is not lacking in complicated social and political forces, both domestically and abroad. As the Trump administration clarifies and implements post-election policies, it will do so amid significant upheaval in Central America, the Middle East, and Europe, and the inevitable Supreme Court *Rodriguez* decision. ⊙



Derek C. Julius has over 10 years' experience in immigration law—the majority before U.S. district courts and courts of appeals. He has presented on numerous immigration topics across the country. Any views expressed are exclusively his and do not necessarily represent those of any organizations with which he may be affiliated. He earned his B.A., summa cum laude, from DePaul University and J.D., magna cum laude, from Indiana Universit

ty Robert H. McKinney School of Law, and currently is completing a master's degree in international human rights law at the University of Oxford.

### **Endnotes**

<sup>1</sup>Emma Lazarus, *The New Colossus* (1883), *available at* www.nps. gov/stli/learn/historyculture/colossus.htm (last visited Feb. 14, 2017). 2 8 U.S.C. § 1101(3) (defining "alien" as "any person not a citizen or national of the United States").

<sup>3</sup>Alina Das, *Immigration Detention: Information Gaps and Institutional Barriers to Reform*, 80 U. Chi. L. Rev. 137, 139 & n.8 (2013).

<sup>4</sup>Some immigration law violations can be criminally prosecuted by U.S. Attorneys' Offices. Detention in those criminal cases is different from the civil administrative detention related to the removal processes discussed here.

 ${}^{\scriptscriptstyle 5}\!See$  generally Reed Karaim, Immigration Detention:

Is the System Too Harsh?, 25 CQ Researcher 38 (2015), available at library.cqpress.com/cqresearcher/document. php?id=cqresrre2015102300 (last visited Jan. 30, 2017); Stephanie J. Silverman, Immigration Detention in America: A History of its Expansion and a Study of its Significance, p. 2, (Oct. 1, 2010) (Centre on Migration Policy Society working paper No. 80, U. of Ottawa), available at ssrn.com/abstract=1867366 (last visited Jan. 30, 2017); Matthew Lindsay, Immigrant as Invasion: Sovereignty, Security, and the Origins of the Federal Immigration Power, 45 HARV. C.R.-C.L. L. REV. 1 (2010).

 $^6$  U.S. Const. amend. V ("No person shall be ... be deprived of ... liberty ... without due process of law...."; see also Mathews v. Diaz, 426 U.S. 67 (1978).

<sup>7</sup>Arizona v. United States, --- U.S. ---, 132 S. Ct. 2493, 2498 (2012). <sup>8</sup>Id. at 2498; but see generally, Smith v. Turner; Norris v. Boston (Passenger Cases), 48 U.S. 283 (1849) (previously holding that immigration authority rested in Congress' authority over commerce). <sup>9</sup>See, e.g., Knauff v. Shaughnessy, 338 U.S. 537 (1950); Kleindienst v. Mandel, 408 U.S. 753, 766 (1972). <sup>10</sup>Id. (quoting Boutilier v. INS, 387 U.S. 118, 123 (1967)).

10. (quoting Doutter v. IIv5, 567 U.S. 116, 125 (1907))

<sup>11</sup>Das, *supra* note 3, at 140.

<sup>12</sup>Alien Enemies Act of 1798, ch. 58, 1 Stat. 570 (1798).

<sup>13</sup>The Alien and Sedition Acts: Defining American Freedom, Const. Rights Found., available at www.crf-usa.org/americaresponds-to-terrorism/the-alien-and-sedition-acts.html (last visited Jan. 30, 2017).

<sup>14</sup>See Silverman, supra note 5, at 2.

 $^{15}Id.$ 

<sup>16</sup>Lindsay, *supra* note 5, at 6-8, 40-45.

<sup>17</sup>Id. at 40-45.

<sup>18</sup>Chae Chan Ping v. United States, 130 U.S. 581, 595-96 (1889); see also Lindsay, supra note 5, at 42 (discussing case).

<sup>19</sup>Silverman, *supra* note 5, at 3 (citing 1882 Immigration Act (An Act to Regulate Immigration), Sess. 1 Ch. 375, Stat. 214, 47th Cong. (1882)).

<sup>20</sup>Chinese Exclusion Act, Pub. L. No. 46-126, 22 Stat. 58 (1882).

<sup>21</sup>Chae Chan Ping v. United States, 130 U.S. 581 (1889).

 $^{22}$ Wong Wing v. United States, 163 U.S. 228, 235, 242-44 (1896).  $^{23}$ Id

<sup>24</sup>Lindsay, *supra* note 5, at 7.

 $^{25}$ Id. at 38 (citing Francis A. Walker, *Immigration and Degradation*, 11 Forum 634, 641 (1891)).

<sup>26</sup>Das, *supra* note 3, at 140 n.17.

 $^{27}$ Id. at 140 (citations omitted); Immigration Act of 1891 § 8, ch. 551, 26 Stat. 1084, 1085-86 (1891) (permitting detention" until a thorough inspection is made").

<sup>28</sup>Silverman, *supra* note 5, at 4.

<sup>29</sup>Immigration Act of 1893 § 5, ch. 206, 27 Stat. 569, 570 (1893).

<sup>30</sup>Silverman, *supra* note 5, at 4.

 $^{31}Id.$ 

<sup>32</sup>United States Immigration Detention Profile, at 3, Global Detention Project (2016), available at www.globaldetentionproject. org/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/us\_2016.pdf (last visited Jan. 30, 2017).

<sup>33</sup>Karaim, *supra* note 5.

<sup>34</sup>Immigration Act of 1917, Pub. L. No. 301, 39 Stat. 874 (1917).

 $^{35}$ Silverman, supra note 5, at 6.

 $^{36}Id.$ 

<sup>37</sup>President Woodrow Wilson, *Proclamation 1364* (Apr. 6, 1917), available at millercenter.org/president/wilson/speeches/speech-3798 (last visited Jan. 30, 2017).

 $^{38}Id.$ 

 $^{\rm 39}$ Silverman, supra note 5, at 6.

 $^{40}Our\, History,$  U.S. Citizenship & Immigr. Servs.,  $available\,\,at$  www. uscis.gov/about-us/our-history (last visited Jan. 30, 2017).

 $^{41}Id.$ 

<sup>42</sup>Silverman, *supra* note 5, at 7.

<sup>43</sup>Karaim, *supra* note 5.

<sup>44</sup>Immigration and Nationality Act of 1952, Pub. L. No., 82-414, 66 Stat. 163 (1952); 8 U.S.C. § 1101 *et seq.* (2016).

<sup>45</sup>Carlson v. Landon, 342 U.S. 524 (1952).

<sup>46</sup>Demore v. Kim, 538 U.S. 510, 524 (2003) (discussing Carlson, 342 U.S. at 559, 568) (alteration in Demore).

<sup>47</sup>Carlson, 342 U.S. at 531-32.

<sup>48</sup>Id. at 535, 538.

<sup>49</sup>Shaughnessy v. United States ex rel. Mezei, 345 U.S. 206 (1953). <sup>50</sup>Id.

<sup>51</sup>Karaim, *supra* note 5; Silverman, *supra* note 5, at 8-11.

<sup>52</sup>55 Fed. Reg. 24,858-01 (June 19, 1990).

<sup>53</sup>Anti-Drug Abuse Act of 1986, Pub. L. No. 999-570, 100 Stat. 3207 (1986).

<sup>54</sup>ADAA § 7343(a).

<sup>55</sup>8 U.S.C. §§ 1101(a)(43)(A)-(U).

<sup>56</sup>AEDPA, Pub. L. No. 104-132, 110 Stat. 1214 (1996).

<sup>57</sup>IIRIRA, Pub. L. No. 104-208, 110 Stat. 3009 (1996).

<sup>58</sup>Zadvydas v. Davis, 533 U.S. 678 (2001).

<sup>59</sup>Demore, 538 U.S. at 513.

<sup>60</sup>Id. at 529.

<sup>61</sup>Homeland Security Act of 2002, Pub. L. No. 107-296, 116 Stat. 2135 (2002).

<sup>62</sup>ICE Enforcement and Removal Operations (ERO) Report: Fiscal Year 2015, U.S. CITIZENSHIP & IMMIGR. SERVS. (Dec. 22, 2015), available at www.ice.gov/sites/default/files/documents/Report/2016/fy2015removalStats.pdf (last visited Jan. 30, 2017).

<sup>63</sup>U.S. Dep't of Justice, Report and Recommendations Concerning the Use of Restrictive Housing 88 & n.33 (Jan. 2016).

<sup>64</sup>Immigration Detention: Additional Actions Needed to Strengthen Management and Oversight of Detainee Medical Care, U.S. Gov't Accountability Off., Report No. GAO-16-231 (Feb. 2016)

<sup>65</sup>See ICE ERO Report, supra note 62 at 6 ("In FY 2015, the total number of U.S. Border Patrol apprehensions was approximately 337,117, a decrease of 30 percent from FY 2014.").

<sup>66</sup>Dep't of Homeland Security, *Budget-in-Brief: Fiscal Year 2017* 38 (2016), *available at* www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/ FY2017BIB.pdf (last visited Jan. 30, 2017). The FY 2017 request of \$1.748 billion also includes \$309 million for the transportation and removal program, which coordinates the safe and secure transportation of aliens in ICE custody or for those who are being removed from the United States.

<sup>67</sup>DHS Secretary Jeh Johnson Notes Increase in Apprehensions at the Southwest Border, 93 No. 45 Interpreter Releases Art. 5 (Nov. 21, 2016).

 $^{68}Id$ 

<sup>69</sup>Tal Kopan, *Does Border Drop Mean Trump's Tough Talk Is Working? available at* www.cnn.com/2017/03/08/politics/border-

crossings-huge-drop-trump-tough-talk/ (last visited Apr. 6, 2017); Tal Kopan & David Shortell, *Border Apprehensions Continue to Fall Under Trump, available at* www.cnn.com/2017/04/04/polititics/border-crossings-drop-continue/index.html (last visited Apr. 6, 2017).

<sup>70</sup>See Exec. Order No. 13,767, 82 Fed. Reg. 8,793 (Jan. 25, 2017), §§ 1(b), 5, 6, 8; President Donald J. Trump, Exec. Order 13768: Enhancing Public Safety in the Interior of the United States §§ 5, 7, 10 (Jan. 25, 2017) available at www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/01/25/presidential-executive-order-enhancing-public-safety-interior-united (last visited Apr. 6, 2017).

<sup>71</sup>Memorandum from DHS Secretary John Kelly, *Enforcement of the Immigration Laws to Serve the National Interest (Enforcement Memo*) (Feb. 20, 2017), *available at* www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/17\_0220\_S1\_Enforcement-of-the-Immigration-Laws-to-Serve-the-National-Interest.pdf (last visited Apr. 6, 2017).
<sup>72</sup>*Id.* at 2.

<sup>73</sup>Memorandum from DHS Secretary Jeh Charles Johnson, *Secure Communities* (Nov. 20, 2014), *available at* www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/14\_1120\_memo\_secure\_communities. pdf (last visited Jan. 30, 2017) (discontinuation of the Secure Communities program).

<sup>74</sup>Detention Profile, supra note 32.

<sup>75</sup>KATE M. MANUEL, CONG. RESEARCH SERV., R42690, IMMIGRATION DETAINERS: LEGAL ISSUES, at 1 (May 7, 2015).

 $^{76}Id$ .

<sup>77</sup>*Id.* at 7.

 $^{78}Id.$  at 1.

 $^{79}Id$ .

<sup>80</sup>Detention Profile, supra note 32.

<sup>81</sup>ICE ERO Report, supra note 62, at 1.

 $^{82}\mathrm{DHS}$  Secretary Johnson,  $Secure\ Communities, supra\ note\ 73$  at 2.  $^{83}Id$ 

Secretary Kelly, Enforcement Memo, supra note 71 at 3.
 Margo Kniffin & Sarah Martin, Developments in Civil Detention: Circuit Approaches to the Reasonableness of Porolonged Detention and Interpretation of "When Released" Clause, 10(4) EOIR IMMIG. L. ADV. 4, 10-11 (2016) (discussing cases).
 (discussing cases).

 $^{87}Rodriguez\ v.\ Robbins,$  804 F.3d 1060 (9th Cir. 2015), cert. granted sub nom. Jennings v. Rodriguez, -- S. Ct. --, 2016 WL 1182403 (U.S. June 20, 2016) (No. 15-1204).

<sup>88</sup>Steve Vladeck, *The (Potentially) Monumental Significance of the Jennings Supplemental Briefing Order*, Just Security (Dec. 16, 2016, 8:05 AM), *available at* www.justsecurity.org/35634/potentially-monumental-significance-jennings-supplemental-briefing-order (last visited Jan. 30, 2017).

<sup>89</sup>Karaim, *supra* note 5; *Detention Profile*, *supra* note 32, at 13 (citation omitted).

<sup>90</sup>Government Accountability Office, *Immigration Detention:* Additional Actions Needed to Strengthen Management and Oversight of Facility Costs and Standards, GAO 15-153, Report to Congressional Requestors (Oct. 2014), available at gao.gov/assets/670/666467.pdf (last visited Jan. 30, 2017).

<sup>91</sup>Sharita Gruberg & Tom Jawetz, *How the U.S. Department of Homeland Security Can End Its Reliance on Private Prisons*, Ctr. for Am. Progress (Sept. 14, 2016, 9:04 AM), *available at* www. americanprogress.org/issues/immigration/news/2016/09/14/144160/

how-the-u-s-department-of-homeland-security-can-end-its-reliance-on-private-prisons (last visited Jan. 30, 2017).

<sup>92</sup>Detention Profile, supra note 32, at 14.

<sup>93</sup>Sharita Gruberg, *How For-Profit Companies Are Driving Immigration Detention Policies*, Ctr. for Am. Progress (Dec. 18, 2015, 9:29 AM), *available at* www.americanprogress.org/issues/immigration/reports/2015/12/18/127769/how-for-profit-companies-are-driving-immigration-detention-policies (last visited Jan. 30, 2017).

 $^{94} \mbox{Gruberg \& Jawetz}, supra$ note 89.

<sup>95</sup>Id. (citing Corrections Corp. of Am., 10-K Full Report (2016), available at www.last10k.com/sec-filings/cxw/0001193125-16-477634.htm (last visited Jan. 30, 2017); GEO Group Inc., 10-K Full Report (2016), available at www.last10k.com/sec-filings/geo/0001193125-16-478864.htm (last visited Jan. 30, 2017)).
 <sup>96</sup>Alan Neuhauser, Homeland Security Panel Rejects Reliance on Private Prisons to House Immigrants, U.S. News World Rep. (Dec. 1, 2016), available at www.usnews.com/news/national-news/articles/2016-12-01/homeland-security-splits-with-justice-department-on-private-prisons (last visited Jan. 30, 2017).
 <sup>97</sup>Id.
 <sup>98</sup>Id.

<sup>99</sup>Doris Meissner, Donald M. Kerwin, Muzaffar Chishti, & Claire Bergeron, *Immigration Enforcement in the United States: The*  Rise of a Formidable Machinery at 128, Migration Pol'y Inst., available at www.migrationpolicy.org/sites/default/files/publications/enforcementpillars.pdf (last visited Jan. 30, 2017).

100Id. at 129-30.

<sup>101</sup>See generally, Report No. GAO-16-231, supra note 64.

<sup>102</sup>ICE ERO Report, supra note 62, at 6.

<sup>103</sup>6 U.S.C. § 279(g)(2).

<sup>104</sup>8 U.S.C. § 1232(b)(3).

<sup>105</sup>Karaim, *supra* note 5.

 $^{106}Flores\ v.\ Lynch,$  15-56434 (9th Cir.); see also Report GAO-16-231, supra note 64, at 6 n.8.

 $^{107}\!Franco\text{-}Gonzales\ v.\ Holder,$  No. 10-2211 (C.D. Cal.); Rehabilitation Act, 28 U.S.C. § 794.

<sup>108</sup>Sharita Gruberg, Dignity Denied: LGBT Immigrants in U.S.
 Immigration Detention, CTR. FOR AM. PROGRESS (2013), available at cdn.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/11/
 ImmigrationEnforcement-1.pdf (last visited Jan. 30, 2017).
 <sup>109</sup>Reynolda Leanos Jr., Advocates Are Worried About New Texas Facility's Separate Housing for Transgender Detainees, KUT 90.5 (Dec. 15, 2016), available at kut.org/post/advocates-are-worried-about-new-texas-facilitys-separate-housing-transgender-detainees (last visited Jan. 30, 2017).

<sup>110</sup>Immigration, Donald J. Trump for President, available at www. donaldjtrump.com/policies/immigration (last visited Jan. 30, 2017).



# **Immigrant Legal Resource Center**

Clear and concise immigration law publications that help practitioners save time and win more cases.

All of our publications include:

- Case law analysis
- Step-by-step instructions
- Examples and sample forms









Learn more at www.ilrc.org